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Motivation
The University of Tasmania identified key areas for improvement in its existing orientation program to more effectively support its diverse cohort of first year students.  These areas included: 

1) reducing ‘information overload’ during Orientation week  by ‘drip feeding’ information to students before and during the semester; 

2) broadening the concept of orientation to encompass the students’ journey through application, preparation, immersion and consolidation through to the end of their first semester; and  
3) more effectively meeting the needs of students studying flexibly, late enrolees and those from equity groups. 
As part of the university’s First Year Experience project, initiatives were introduced into the 2004 orientation program to provide staged, relevant information and support to prospective and commencing students throughout this transition period through a coordinated program of virtual, print-based and face-to-face programs. 
Initiatives 
A First Year at UTas web site (http://www.utas.edu.au/firstyear) and email list were developed in order to ‘drip feed’ information to students gradually, providing timely information from the submission of applications in September through to the end of first semester. Print-based orientation materials were reduced and students were encouraged to use the web site.  The web site includes a timeline of events, an interactive database of face-to-face orientation events, links to relevant resources elsewhere on the UTas web site and information and resources for staff who support first year students.  The email list alerted students to upcoming events and new information available on the web site.  Development of the web site was informed by a similar initiative at Deakin University (http://www.deakin.edu.au/orientation/infoflow/index.php).

Evaluation Methodology

An evaluation was conducted to investigate whether the initiatives were successful, and to identify future directions.  The evaluation consisted of a short questionnaire for first year students and structured interviews with staff.  There were 3250 first year students enrolled at the university in first semester 2004.  Approximately 3200 students were invited to complete a questionnaire, either online or by mail.  Students were invited through the First Year at UTas web site, email messages, and by a mailing to a subsection of students not subscribed to the First Year at UTas email list.  The investigators acknowledge an inherent bias towards students who had used the web site as a result of this approach. A total of 325 students responded, 83% online and 17% by mail.  The total response rate was 10%. Interviews were conducted with two groups of staff: those who ran orientation activities and support staff who had contact with students during transition.  
Outcomes and Evaluation Results

The initiatives introduced in 2004 addressed the key motivations in several ways. 

Reducing Information Overload

The web site and email messages provided timely information and reminders of coming events to students and staff.  The web site was updated weekly to fortnightly during the semester; email messages were sent with the same frequency and related to information posted on the web site.  Of the 325 students surveyed, 70% had used the site and 88% had received emails.  Of those, 95% found the web site useful and 83% found the emails useful, respectively. Student comments such as, ‘I use (the site) when my emails prompt me to find further information’, or ‘I only browse the First Year web site in response to update information sent out in emails, or if I have a question or problem’, suggest that providing the information in a gradual fashion and in multiple ways may have been useful for students. However, comments suggested that emails were too repetitive and too frequent, e.g. ‘Emails are very frequent and could perhaps be cut back a little.’  

Broadening the concept of orientation

Use of the web site was greatest in the two months prior to and the first two weeks of semester one (with a peak at 9169 site visits during the month of February).  Use continued through the end of the semester at a rate of approximately 2500 visits per month.  While peak use of the site occurred during the traditional orientation period, students utilized the site in preparation for university and throughout their first semester.  The web site provided significantly more support to first year students during these periods than was previously available.  Comments backing this up included, ‘I’ve used the web site to orientate myself during my first semester… it seems to be the most accessible means of helping myself overcome difficulties’, and ‘it has all the info I need… even though it’s 8 weeks into semester, I still go back and check dates etc!’ 

Meeting the needs of all students

The web site and email messages provided orientation information in a dynamic way to students unable to attend face-to-face activities on campus and to late enrollees.  Students surveyed commented, ‘Distance and part-time study create some barriers in learning… (the web site) reminds me of helpful avenues available if needed’, and, ‘for long distance students it is good for keeping abreast of events.’   

Finding an effective balance of print-based and electronic resources is a continuing challenge.  While the majority of students surveyed found the web site and emails useful, it was notable that students clearly wanted to receive information in a variety of forms, including a posted orientation brochure (54%), School/Faculty mailouts (53%), and the web site (48%).  Comments to this effect included, ‘All the information… should also be sent out in the mail’, ‘I would much prefer the info to be sent by post’, and ‘Computers were impossible to get on at uni for the first month, so maybe some of the information could be received in different ways at first.’
Future Directions

The web site and email list are being updated for students commencing university during semester 2Encouraged by the positive feedback from students, it is planned to continue the initiatives into 2005.  Changes proposed include streamlining the email messages, and setting up an efficient web site content management system to ensure the information remains accurate and up-to-date.

Suggested Questions for Discussion
· What is an effective (and equitable) balance of print-based and electronic material in provision of information to students?  

· How can we more effectively support staff involved in the first year experience through, or in addition to, these initiatives?

· How can we better market the web site and encourage attendance at orientation activities?

· What other initiatives could we implement that would assist with student orientation through the semester?
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